
BLUE RIBBON TASK FORCE MEMBERS 

 

1. Governor Scott Appointee:  Dale A. Brill, Ph.D., Chair 

2. President Haridopolos Appointee: Jeff Shuman 

3. President Designate Gaetz Appointee: Frank Fuller, Ed.D. 

4. Speaker Cannon Appointee: The Honorable William "Bill" Proctor, Ph.D. 

5. Speaker Designate Weatherford Appointee: The Honorable Marlene O'Toole 

6. Board of Governor's Chair Colson Appointee: Joseph Caruncho 

7. Board of Governor's Vice Chair Hosseni Appointee: John A. Delaney, JD 

 

 

1. Governor Scott Appointee:  Dale A. Brill, Ph.D., Chair serves as President of the 

Florida Chamber Foundation, the research and policy development arm of the Florida 

Chamber of Commerce. Working in partnership with state business leaders, the 

Foundation advances initiatives that envision a vibrant and sustainable economy in the 

Sunshine State.  Previously, Dale served as the Director of the Governor’s Office of 

Tourism, Trade and Economic Development. His experience also includes tenure as chief 

marketing officer for VISIT FLORIDA, the state’s official tourism industry marketing 

corporation, as well as experience in both start-up environments and as a global business 

leader for General Motors.  Dr. Brill holds a doctorate from the University of Tennessee. 

He was named as one of Fast Company magazine’s inaugural “Fast 50 Innovators” and 

one of the “Top 25 Most Extraordinary Minds” by Hospitality Sales & Marketing 

Association International.  Dale is still an active baseball player. He throws right, bats 

right and scouting reports confirm he has trouble with down and away sliders. 

 

2. President Haridopolos Appointee: Jeff Shuman, senior vice president and chief 

Human Resources and Administrative officer for Harris Corporation (NYSE: HRS), has 

been named the 2011 HR Executive of the Year by Human Resource Executive
®

 

magazine. Shuman, along with four individuals named by the publication to the HR 

Honor Roll, was recognized October 4 at an awards dinner sponsored by Monster at the 

Four Seasons Hotel in Las Vegas. "The HR Executive of the Year award recognizes 

human resource leaders who have made outstanding contributions to their organizations 

and who exemplify the increasingly strategic role of HR in business today," said David 

Shadovitz, editor of Human Resource Executive
®

.  

Since joining Harris in 2005, Shuman has been instrumental in creating and overseeing a 

number of important initiatives designed to solidify greater alignment between the HR 

function and Harris' bottom line. These include creating an integrated talent-management 

system that includes an organizational development and effectiveness capability to assess 

company talent, and the expansion of offerings at the company's online learning center. 

He also has played a key role in helping Harris seek out and leverage new business 

opportunities.  

"Jeff has expanded the HR function beyond its traditional boundaries and exemplifies our 

company’s commitment to finding new and innovative solutions to organizational 

challenges throughout the enterprise," said Howard L. Lance, chairman, president and 

chief executive officer of Harris. "He is a valued strategic advisor to our management 



team, members of the executive committee and our board of directors." "I am very proud 

to be selected for this honor," said Shuman. "I realize this award is presented to an 

individual, but it truly reflects success achieved through teamwork, and I am particularly 

fortunate to be surrounded by very dedicated and talented people who help to take the 

idea of HR as a strategic function and make it reality."  

 

The prestigious award is presented to just one individual each year, following a review by 

a panel of distinguished judges who base their selections on the candidate�s ability to 

handle significant problems or obstacles in the HR field, the candidate�s role and/or 

success in establishing the HR function as an integral part of his or her organization, the 

candidate�s management skills, and his or her contributions to the HR profession as a 

whole. Other recipients in recent years have included HR executives from Google, Cigna, 

IBM and Humana.  

 

In addition to human resources and corporate relations, Shuman has oversight for 

Government Relations; Real Estate; Environmental, Health, and Safety; Public Relations; 

Flight Operations; and Business Conduct. Before joining Harris, Shuman was vice 

president of Human Resources and Administration for Northrop Grumman's Information 

Technology business, and senior vice president of Human Resources for Litton 

Information Systems Group, which was acquired by Northrop Grumman in 2001. 

Previously, he was vice president of Human Resources for AlliedSignal's technical 

service business. Prior to that, he spent 14 years in Operations and Human Resources 

with Avon Products.  

 

Shuman has a bachelor's degree in psychology from The Citadel. Following graduation, 

he served as a Medical Service Corps officer in the U.S. Army. He completed executive 

development programs in business and human resources at the University of Michigan, 

Harvard Business School, Center for Creative Leadership, University of Virginia's 

Darden School of Business, University of Pennsylvania's Wharton Business School and 

Cornell University. He also participated in a U.S. Executive Exchange Program with the 

People's Republic of China.  

Shuman serves on the Board of Directors of the National Association of Manufacturers 

(NAM), the Florida Chamber of Commerce, Enterprise Florida, and the University of 

Florida Foundation. He is an active member of the Human Resources Policy Association 

and Human Resource 50. He also serves on the Advisory Board for the University of 

Southern California Center for Effective Organizations in the Marshall Business School. 

He received a Stevie
®
 during the American Business Awards in 2007 for Best Human 

Resources Executive.  

 

3. President Designate Gaetz Appointee: Frank Fuller, Ed.D, a resident of Fort Walton 

Beach, recently completed three years as Director of the Banner Center for Career 

Education at Florida State University.  

 

In that capacity, he worked with public institutions and business leaders throughout our 



state in establishing rigorous, relevant educational models that result in students earning 

national industry certifications in high-skill, high-wage career fields. 

 

Previous to his leadership of the Banner Center, he was the creator and administrator of 

the CHOICE Institutes, a joint venture of public and private universities, major 

employers and the Okaloosa School District. CHOICE has been honored by the US 

Department of Labor as the national model for workforce education. 

 

Dr. Fuller’s work was the template for the Career and Professional Education Act 

(CAPE) through which 100,000 Florida students have earned national industry 

certifications granted by private industry in information technology, aerospace, 

construction management, culinary arts, digital design, and health sciences. 

 

Dr. Fuller has substantial experience as a public and private university faculty member, 

was co-founder of one of the state’s most successful charter schools, and has served as a 

public school principal in elementary, middle and high school settings in our state. He 

was Assistant Superintendent of Schools during my tenure as the elected Superintendent 

of Okaloosa Schools. 

Currently, Frank Fuller is senior policy advisor on K-20 education to the Florida Senate. 

 

4. Speaker Cannon Appointee: The Honorable William "Bill" Proctor, Ph.D. 

City of Residence:  St. Augustine  

Occupation:  Chancellor, Flagler College  

Spouse:  Pamela Evans Duke, of Gainesville  

Child(ren):  Priscilla N. Proctor, Samuel M. Proctor (deceased)  

Grandchild(ren):  Madeline Rose Schuh, Samuel Nottingham Schuh  

Education:  University of Florida, Fall 1951; Stetson University, 1954; Florida State 

University, B.S., 1956; M.S., 1964; Ph.D., 1968  

Born:  January 27, 1933, Atlanta, GA  

Military:  U.S. Army Reserve 1954-1964  

Moved to Florida:  1944  

Religious Affiliation:  Presbyterian  

Recreational Interest:  golf, swimming, walking 

 

5. Speaker Designate Weatherford Appointee: The Honorable Marlene O'Toole 

Occupation:  Retired IBM Executive  

Spouse:  Ed O'Toole, of Cambridge, Massachusetts  

Child(ren):  Kathleen, Colleen, Linda, Eddie, Jennie  

Grandchild(ren):  Eddie, Casey, Scott, Christopher, Justin, Katherine, Jessica, Jimmy, 

Meghan, Carina, great-grandson Stone  

Born:  February 18, Somerville, MA  

Moved to Florida:  1992  

Religious Affiliation:  Catholic 

 

6. Board of Governor's Chair Colson Appointee: Joseph Caruncho – N/A 



 

 

7. Board of Governor's Vice Chair Hosseni Appointee: John A. Delaney, JD                   
John A. Delaney became UNF’s fifth president in 2003. In that capacity, he oversees a 

campus of more than 16,000 students, 600 faculty and more than 1,000 staff. The 1,381 

acre campus in Northeast Florida is considered a driver in the region, with an annual 

economic impact of nearly $1 billion. Each year, 4,000 students graduate from UNF’s 

five colleges: the Brooks College of Health, the Coggin College of Business, the College 

of Arts and Sciences, the College of Computing, Engineering and Construction and the 

College of Education and Human Services.  

 

Under Delaney’s direction, UNF reaffirmed its commitment to students, by offering 

individualized attention and offering transformational learning opportunities. The 

University of North Florida is also known for its flagship programs, areas where UNF 

leads the nation. Flagships include Community Nursing, International Business, 

Transportation & Logistics, Coastal Biology, Music and Nutrition.  

 

UNF is currently undergoing the biggest construction spree in its history. Within the last 

few years, the University recently the Osprey Fountains residence hall, the Student 

Union, the College of Education and Human Services building, the Biological Science 

Building, the Student Wellness Complex and Osprey Commons, with a new cafeteria. All 

new construction on campus reflects UNF’s commitment to the environment and many 

new buildings are LEED (Leadership in Energy & Environmental Design) certified.  

 

Delaney is considered UNF’s chief fundraiser, nearly doubling the University’s privately-

funded endowment. The Power of Transformation campaign is currently underway, with 

a goal of raising $110 million.  

 

Delaney’s presidency continues a distinguished career as a public servant. He served two 

terms as mayor of Jacksonville, the country’s 13th largest city, spearheading major 

initiatives including The Better Jacksonville Plan, a $2.2 billion improvement plan that 

gave the city new public facilities and other amenities. He also created the Preservation 

Project, a massive land conservation program giving Jacksonville the distinction of 

having the largest urban park system in the United States. Prior to that, he served as the 

chief assistant state attorney, the number two prosecutor for Northeast Florida and as the 

general counsel for the City of Jacksonville. He has served on numerous non-profit and 

corporate boards.  

 

He and his wife Gena have four children.  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 


